Fiannce and Warrant Committee Minutes
Virtual Meeting 10/29/2020
Kevin Preston, Marty Lindemann, John Heffernan, Susan Fay, Michelle Persson Reilly, Michael Leahy, Beth Pierce, and Dave Roberts present

Meeting called to order at 6:32.  Chairman Preston gave the opportunity for public comment.  There was none.
Nancy Baker took the floor to describe changes from the previous agenda.  
Mr. Preston asked that the Fire and Police chiefs describe their budget requests.
Police Chief D’entremont explained that their request is a transmitter at the former ECEC.  This allows radio equipment to operate in the manor area.   
Mr. Roberts asked how this would be funded.  Ms. Baker answered free cash. 
Mr. Lindemann asked our current free cash level estimate.  Mr. Mcgoldrick predicted that we would be in a good position for fy20 free cash.  He estimated 4.5 million dollars but reminded the committee that he was operating from memory and could be wrong.
Fire Chief Spillane took the floor to explain his budget request.  He explained that the request is for employee-specific radio equipment.  They are at the end of their Motorola life service and are now difficult and expensive to maintain.  They have been in contact with vendors to ensure the pricing is accurate.  Each radio is $3511, and the request is for 50 radios.  The request is for $128,000.  There was previously money appropriated for some radios that went unspent and has reduced that total.  
Mr. Roberts asked about the standard changes that the Chief mentioned.  Chief Spillane answered that federal agencies maintain those standards and noticed the issue after several heat-related failures.  
Mr. Lindmann asked how long we could expect these to last.  Chief Spillane answered 10 years.
Chief Spillane explained that their next request is to replace several 20 year old radio repeaters.  These are necessary to maintain coverage across the radio network.    
Ms. Baker passed the floor to Ms. Moroney and Mr. Rippin to enumerate the school capital needs.
Ms. Moroney explained that her requests are for a ventilation system and replacement doors at Oakdale school.  These doors are currently ill-fit for their frames and allowing drafts and the elements in.  
Mr. Roberts asked how many total doors.  Ms. Moroney answered 3.  
Ms. Moroney explained her next request is to replace electrical transformer and distribution panels.  The goal is to initially review them and then update them.
The next request is for upgrades to the wood shop electrical system.  These problems were discovered during a previous rework of the woodshop.  This is a $50,000 request.  
The next request is for room-darkening shades at Greenlodge school.  This is the last school in line for the room-darkening upgrades.  
The final school facilities request is for floor upgrades to the school freezer.  The floor is repainted yearly and has been a recurring point of tension with the health department.  They are replacing this floor with an epoxy floor.  
Mr. Lindemann asked if the room darkening shades were only necessary because of remote learning.  Mr. Rippin answered no; they were initially a concern to make digital whiteboards more effective.  
Mr. Rippin noted that these are projects that were previously approved but deferred either by the CEC or FinCom.  He explained that these are only the most pressing among those projects.
Robert Stanley elaborated on his truck request.  It has been voluntarily deferred for several years now to help balance the budget, but they anticipate really needing it this spring.  This quote and recommendation came with the help of the DPW.   
Mr. Preston asked what would happen with the old truck.  Mr. Stanley answered that it would likely be scrapped as it is in very poor shape.
Mr. Heffernan asked Ms. Fay her opinion on these requests, as a CEC member.  He asked if they received a longer list than these requests for review at their previous meetings.  Ms. Fay answered yes, it has been highly pared down.  
Mr. Heffernan asked if this CEC review happened recently or last spring.  Ms. Fay answered last spring.  
Ms. Persson-Reilly asked if this is the pared-down list pre or post-covid.  Ms. Baker explained that it is essentials only.  
Mr. Roberts asked if all these were approved it would leave approximately $4 million in free cash.  Mr. Mcgolddrick answered yes; all of tonight’s requests total $641,000.  This represents roughly 14% of available free cash.  
Ms. Baker introduced article 4, prior year bills.  She explained that they found some very tardy invoices from 2018, totaling $26,174.  These came from a company called SHI through Tyler technologies.  
Mr. Heffernan asked what SHI provided us that led to these bills.  Mr. McGoldrick answered that it probably pertained to digital utilities billing.  
Ms. Baker introduced article 5, line item transfers.  Mr. Mcgoldrick explained that two unusual things have occurred.  For one, the state revenue budget, aid, and assessments are unknown and unfinalized far beyond when they typically would be.  They are asking to use a portion of those funds to fund these line item transfers.
Mr. Preston asked for clarification on this process.  Typically line item transfers are revenue-neutral, as they are being moved around within a budget.  Based on Mr. Mcgoldrick’s explanation, this appears to not be true.  Mr. Mcgoldrick explained that the state assessment funding was already involved in the appropriation.  However, roughly $62,000 of that is indeed above what was previously voted on.
Mr. Preston asked if these are 1-time expenditures or recurring.  Mr. Mcgoldrick answered that some of them are one-offs and others will be the subject of future discussion.  
Mr. Preston raised how unusual this process was and how this would typically be reviewed in spring.  He noted that we are taking one-time income to pay a recurring cost.  Mr. Mcgoldrick noted that part of this is because of a nearly $500,000 shortfall.  
Ms. Baker expressed the importance of this additional position.  Mr. Preston noted that he is not suggesting not funding it, but trying to find an additional source.  He stressed the importance of planning for the future while dealing with the continuing consequences of coronavirus.  
Mr. Roberts asked how we could plan to fund this out of state aid when the state has not passed its budget yet.  Mr. Mcgoldrick answered that they are requesting less than half of the projected increase.  
Mr. Heffernan said that despite all this, it does not sound like a line-item transfer.  Mr. Mcgoldrick answered that this would be the process in a normal year, but he defers the committee as to whether this is the appropriate article.  
Ms. Baker briefly reviewed the line item transfers.
The first transferring from State aid assessments to operating maintenance for Village and Brookdale cemetery maintenance, microfiche storage relocation, portions of deficits, copier lease expiry, and travel stipends.
Mr. Preston requested that a distinction be made between one-time expenditures and ongoing commitments.
A line item transfer is requested to Dedham-Westwood Water Liens.
Another line item transfer is requested from State Aid assessments to the Senior Finance Clerk position.
Mr. Heffernan asked what information we learned that led to the department deciding the senior finance clerk position was necessary again.  Mr. Mcgolddrick explained that changes in leadership in the finance department have led to differences in the ways the department is run.    
A line item transfer is requested from the Police Budget to the MIS Director position.
Another line item transfer is requested from Various Fire Department to Fire Department overtime.
Mr. Heffernan asked if these overtime costs were covid related.  Chief Spillane answered yes, they were already experiencing overtime difficulties and COVID issues have exacerbated that.  No employees have been exposed on the job, but 3 have had to miss work due to exposure.  There were also 2 retirements in August.  They have fortunately received new recruits that will arrive in February.  

Mr. Lindeman asked if firefighters were paid while in academy, especially while the academy was shut down.  Chief Spillane answered no.
Ms. Fay asked about the employees who were sent home for 2 weeks.  Chief Spillane answered that they followed CDC guidelines based around people who have had close contact with COVID positive individuals.  Ms. Fay asked how many days total we have lost due to coronavirus.  Chief Spillane answered over 3 months, but we only need to pay overtime if they drop below minimum staffing.
There are two line item requests from Salaries to Purchase services.
Mr. Preston asked about a part-time plumber position being converted to a full time plumbing position.  Ms. Moroney explained that if approved, we will have a full-time plumber in the future.  However, this position will have to be confirmed at the next town meeting.
There are two line item requests from Town Facilities and Parks & Rec to pool RTU expenses
Ms. Moroney explained that they found expenses they could reduce in the design to lower the overall cost of the pool RTU unit expenses.  However, after going to the bidding process the expense is slightly higher than was budgeted for. 
Ms. Fay asked how the department would do with $15,000 less in purchase services.  Ms. Moroney answered that it was inconvenient and would leave her vulnerable to a surprise expense, but she does not strictly need it this year.  
Ms. Moroney answered that it would have been difficult to fund the entire $30,000, but the $15,000 expense is bearable for the year.  Ms. Fay noted that it is fiscally sound and generous for these departments to give over these funds instead of making an additional request. 
Mr. Leahy asked if the bid coming in $30,000 higher than expected was business as usual.  Ms. Moroney answered it was around 10% the overall cost so not terribly unexpected.  
Leon Goodwin arrived at the meeting at 8:10.  He explained the Article 1 collective bargaining agreements.  Given the extraordinary year, he explained most are 1 year contracts with a 2% COLA.  
Mr. Preston asked if there were other incidental increases.  Mr. Goodwin answered that there were some in the police budget.  These expenses have to do with stipends for particular positions they wish to incentivize employees to take. 
Mr. Preston asked if these stipends were pension eligible. Mr. Goodwin answered that he did not believe so.
Mr. Goodwin explained that the last collective bargaining unit has moved to parity on their healthcare payment to move from 75-25 to 80-20.
Mr. Goodwin noted that the patrolman’s union has seen an adjustment to the detail rate and been changed to be more in line with comparable communities.  These are typically private details paid by utility companies or other private interests except when the town has construction projects or other similar work.
All told, the total cost for FY20 is $211,418 and $366,977 for the collective bargaining arrangements.  
The committee turned to discussion of the proposed combined public safety building.  
Mr. Goodwin explained that the passage of time has raised the proposed cost of the building.  He expressed frustration with the strategy of going with the lowest bidder and explained that they are moving to a project manager at risk model to help protect the town and give the project a guaranteed maximum price, which contains a contingency.  He explained that they learned a lot from the difficulties of the town hall project. 
Mr. Goodwin explained that the town would lose the sunk cost of the design phase if they go back to the drawing board on the design process.
Mr. Preston asked when they would have the final figures.  Mr. Goodwin explained that they currently have a GMP and are going through the process of receiving bids.
Mr. Preston stated that he feels he cannot make a vote without a firm number behind it.
Mr. Leahy expressed that he feels town meeting should have the information to consider as soon as possible on such a big project.
Mr. Lindemann noted that he cannot see a way to make this make sense without the town calling a delayed special down meeting.  Particularly since the expense cutting may lead to the project being significantly changed.  He expressed concerns that too much cost-cutting could lead to a poor result.
Mr. Goodwin agreed that this major project that we expect to serve us for 50+ years and he wants it done right.  However, idling for too long can lead to building cost increases.  
Ms. Fay stated that she does not feel it wise to delay this for another half year.  She sees the ongoing review process as a search for accuracy rather than changing the design.  She asked if there was ongoing frustration with the delay in having a construction cost estimate.  
Mr. Heffernan agreed that they would not be able to vote without a number, and that this project needs to be reviewed as soon as possible at town meeting.  He suggested they simply use their highest estimate.
Mr. Roberts noted that the construction manager at risk model incentivizes the construction manager to take a very vested interest in value engineering and working with the architect.  He also requested a taxpayer impact spreadsheet be shared with the voting groups.  
Mr. Goodwin noted that there would be some policy decisions affecting the taxpayer impact.  Mr. Preston suggested they should project best and worst case scenarios.  He also noted that this is not a deliberations meeting and they should avoid deliberating.  
Mr. Mcgoldrick enumerated the current status of the Robin Reyes fund.  It came in close to estimates but slightly better in our favor.  
Mr. Preston asked Mr. Goodwin to explain what changes are being made to the design of the public safety building.  Mr. Goodwin clarified that no design changes are occurring, they are simply making sure that the numbers are properly lining up in their estimate.  Back in the summer, some small changes were made to reduce the total cost by $1.8 million.  These were mostly window and floor coating related.  
Mr. Lindemann expressed a concern that too many corners would be cut on this building.  Further, he expressed a lack of trust with Mr. Goodwin’s assertions as to how much money they can save on this building.
Mr. Goodwin explained several small sources of savings of tens of thousands of dollars.  
Ms. Fay expressed support for the process of ensuring the budget numbers are accurate to our final estimate.  She stated that she would be comfortable voting on a maximum possible increase.
Mr. Roberts clarified the process of value engineering.  
Mr. Heffernan asked which bidders were currently informing this estimate.  Mr. Goodwin answered that it is largely the non-trade bidders like concrete and misc. metals providing information.  
Mr. Heffernan clarified that we have to take the lowest bid for trades.  Mr. Goodwin answered yes, but some are removed from the bid process if they fail to meet certain experience and capital prerequisities.  
Mr. Heffernan asked if we have to go for LEED certification.  Mr. Goodwin explained that they decided early in the design process as part of an attempt to save money in the long run.  Mr. Heffernan asked if it was required.  
Mr. Heffernan asked the estimated operating costs of this building.  Mr. Goodwin answered that he has it, but not readily at hand.  
Mr. Lindemann asked if there was anyone from the town hall project participating in the public safety project.  Mr. Goodwin answered no.  Mr. Lindemann warned that there are major concerns among members of the public pertaining to trust after the difficulties around the town hall project.  He further noted that there is some dissatisfaction with the expensive digging to create the underground parking lot.  
Mr. Goodwin noted that the underground parking lot allows the building to allocate on-site parking to public usage.
The committee discussed scheduling their future meetings and deliberations.
Mr. Lindemann asked the outcome of the public safety building being voted down.  Mr. Goodwin answered that they would have to decide to do with the empty site and find a new location for a police station.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Roberts motioned to adjourn, Mr. Leahy seconded.  It was unanimously approved 8-0.  Meeting adjourned at 9:19.
